COUNCIL MEETING
CITY OF LUVERNE

May 14, 2018

The City of Luverne Council met in regular session on May 14, 2018 at 5:30 p.m., in the City Hall Building. The following members were present:


Mayor Ed Beasley
Charlie Johnson, Councilman

Kip Smith, Councilman 

Kathy Smyth, Councilwoman
Elliott Jones, Councilman 

Eddie Billings, Councilman 5:32 – 6:00
Morris Tate, Engineer

Mike Jones, Attorney 5:40

Margie Gomillion, Clerk

Mike Johnson, Chief

Absent:


W.A. Neal, Building Inspector
Visitors:


Beth Rogers


Diane Oliver

Chris Holt

Amanda Ackerman

Randy Rogers

Robyn Snellgrove

James Morgan


Merrill Sport

Brittany Tillis


Mason Adcock


Mayor Beasley called the meeting to order. The mayor called on Councilman Jones to lead the pledge of allegiance to the flag and Morris Tate to say a prayer. 

The mayor called for the approval of the minutes of April 23, 2018. Councilman Jones made a motion to approve the minutes as written. Councilman Johnson seconded the motion and the vote was unanimously approved.

Mayor Beasley asked Councilwoman Smyth about the 61 on Main building. Councilwoman Smyth stated she understood from the last meeting there was a discussion about the lease amount for the 61 on Main building. The discussion was tabled until Attorney Jones could get to the meeting.


Councilman Smith inquired about the issue on the ordinance on parking trailer trucks in town. The mayor stated he polled the council and it was decided to let the ordinance stand as it is if that is satisfactory with the council. The council was in agreement.


The mayor stated everyone has a copy of Mr. Tate’s report. Routine work was performed. Mr. Tate reported the contractor started last Monday on roofing the old armory building.  The roof will be completed sometime this week. The contractor stated it would be a couple of days before he got a quote to repair the windows and rollup door. The contractor is going to get two different proposals: (1) to replace everything as it is and (2) to make a smaller window and brick in around it. Mr. Tate stated he met with the DOT about the utilities relocation on the bridge replacement project north of town. He also met with Power South. If Power South will agree, the best move would be to move the city power lines from the east side to the west side. We are proposing to go straight above where CenturyLink is located but there are some over lapping right-of-ways we are checking on. We have met with a contractor to get a price on moving the electric lines. DOT will pay to have the lines relocated. Mr. Tate reported the grapple truck in Mississippi fail through which was a good thing. We are going to be able to get a 2010 grapple truck from the City of Opelika. Brock and Scott went to Opelika to look at the grapple truck and said it was better than any they have looked at yet. City of Opelika is getting a new grapple truck and was going to trade this truck in on a new one.  Mr. Tate stated he had spoken to the gentleman before but had forgotten his name so he got Lisa Miller with AMEA to send out a letter to all the AMEA cities and he responded. It will be the first of next month before we can get the truck. City of Opelika’s council will need to approve it and declare it surplus. Mayor Beasley stated he appreciated Mr. Tate getting in touch with Lisa Miller at AMEA to help find the grapple truck.

Mayor Beasley called on the city clerk for the administrative report. Routine work was performed. 
The mayor stated everyone has a copy of the chief’s report. The chief introduced Brittany Tillis the new hire for the police department. Ms. Tillis is scheduled for the next police academy class on September 8th.  She is a graduate of Jacksonville State University and has a Criminal Justice Degree with a Concentration in Forensic and a minor in Psychology.
Mayor Beasley called on Councilwoman Smyth to discuss the 61 on Main project. Councilwoman Smyth stated there was a discussion on what the lease amount for the 61 on Main building would be at the last meeting. Mr. Jones stated we were waiting to see what the cost would be to add the bathroom and other renovation we had talked about to possibly factor that into what the city already has in the building to come up with an amount for the lease. Mr. Jones stated according to Mr. Neal’s report he is still waiting on an estimate of what that’s going to cost. Mrs. Ackerman discussed needing an approximate amount for the lease so they wouldn’t be caught off guard. Councilwoman Smyth stated the rent amounts from other areas around town are around $800 to $1400. Mrs. Rogers asked if they could get a contractor to do the work as donations if the lease amount would be the same range. Mr. Jones stated we need to be in the same range that we would charge anyone else. Mrs. Rogers stated they are getting quotes for insurance and wanted to know if the city would have any requirements. Mr. Jones stated business liability insurance. Mrs. Ackerman stated she appreciated the council and wanted to thank them. The mayor stated we will get an estimate for what it will cost the city to do the work verses what you might could get done through donations. The mayor stated he would give up to a $100 donation if anyone comes in to get a business license to do the work for Wellsprings. Mayor Beasley stated the city is already obligated to do the ceilings and walls.
Councilman Johnson reported park recreation is in the middle of the summer program. There has been good participation. There are going to be three tournaments. The regular season will finish up on June 5th and then all-star will start. Night fishing was started on Saturday night at the lake. There were about 60 people at the first night fishing.
The mayor stated things at the airport are running smoothly. There was a little problem with a right-of-way easement with people getting to close to the runway but Mr. Tate took care of it with markers.

Mayor Beasley stated the library is very busy. The tile at the entrance of the library and bathroom will be replaced Memorial Day weekend.

Councilman Smith reported there was an issue with one of the fire department pickup trucks over the weekend. Not sure if it’s a bad tire or some suspension issues. The truck has been taken out of service for safety issues.

The mayor stated he went to Mississippi a week ago to look at a grapple truck. Mayor Beasley stated he would like to thank Councilman Johnson for attending the nursing home to present a proclamation so I could attend a funeral.
Mayor Beasley stated he was contacted by Kevin Sport to bring a group from Nashville to do a Christmas special. The fee is $3,500 and Mr. Sport’s cost is $1,700 to bring it down. The mayor asked if the city could make a donation to the Chamber of Commerce. Mr. Jones stated he would have to check on the donation. Mayor Beasley stated the Rotary Club would sell tickets for the event. Mr. Jones stated the easiest thing would be for Mr. Sport to go directly through the chamber. The council agreed to allow the mayor to look further into this with Mr. Jones.
The mayor called on Chris Holt, owner of Subway, to speak. Mr. Holt stated he has owned Subway for eight years and is expanding at a different location for a bigger facility. We made plans for a drive thru and was not aware that the state passed a new law that went into effect the fall of 2016. The law basically states that any restaurant who has a drive thru with a certain amount of traffic on the road has to have a turning lane to the right-of-way to turn in. Mr. Holt stated he found out about this 2-3 weeks ago and has been working on it with Robyn Snellgrove. We have spoken to the county commissioners for support from the county and also looking for any support from the city. Mr. Holt stated he has spoken with Troy Hudson, a civil engineer, who was recommended by ALDOT out of Troy. Mr. Holt stated he has not retained Mr. Hudson officially but he has met me at the site and has given me soft figures of what it will cost which is right around $100,000 to put the turning lane in. The county has committed $50,000 to the project and looking to see if there is any funding the city can help to reach this goal. Mr. Holt stated adding a drive thru will raise our revenue allowing us to almost double our salaries. We normally have 10 employees year round; having our drive thru we would have 18 to 20 employees. We would be one of five Subways that would have a drive thru going in. The ones with a drive thru have seen an increase of revenue of over 25 percent. Mayor Beasley asked Mr. Tate if AMEA could help us with Community Enhancement on this project. Mr. Tate recommended possibly using the $10,000 grant that was ear marked for the walking trail for this project and get reimbursement in October for the walking trail. Mr. Tate stated he would talk to Fred Clark with AMEA. Commissioner Sport stated the county committed $50,000 out of the Industrial Development Fund to go through Robyn Snellgrove and if the turning lane is less than $50,000 it would come back to the county. The mayor stated Mr. Tate will check with AMEA tomorrow. Commissioner Sport asked if the city could work out anything with Mr. Tate to do some of the engineer work. Mr. Tate stated he would be glad to help with what he can but he is the only one with JWM Engineering now. Mayor Beasley asked to give Mr. Tate a couple of days to check with AMEA to see what the city can come up with and we will get back with Mrs. Snellgrove or Mr. Tate will get back with Mr. Holt. If we can combine some funds in the next fiscal year we will help some. Councilman Jones made a motion to give the mayor the authority to move forward with this project and handling the money along with the help of Mr. Tate for the turning lane. Councilman Smith seconded the motion and all was in favor.
Councilwoman Smyth asked if a date could be set for a Budget Committee meeting. Mayor Beasley asked Councilwoman Smyth to get up with the other members on the committee and any other councilmember who would like to attend the meeting and give them a three day notice. 
Mike Jones discussed an email and correspondence he had received from an entity representing AT&T regarding the AT&T cellular site. The mayor stated Mr. Tate did some research on the AT&T cellular site and also discussed the Verizon tower that was recently negotiated.  After some discussion, Councilman Smith made a motion to leave the AT&T contract as it reads and for Attorney Jones to continue with negotiation. Councilman Jones seconded the motion and all was in favor.

Councilman Smith stated he would like to thank the mayor, council and all the employees for the flowers, cards and thoughts during the loss of his mother this past week.

Councilman Smith made a motion to adjourn the meeting. Councilman Jones seconded the motion. Meeting was adjourned.

